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ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS           

MEETING MINUTES                                 

February 21, 2008

Approved by:__________

Date:_________________
Members Present:    Arthur Keown, Richard Deschenes, Jeffrey Fenuccio, 

                                Russell Sylvia, Gerald Page

                                Lynn Dahlin, Secretary

Others Present:        Mark Anderson, Kevin Rabbitt, Mary McCrann, and Atty. Peter Keenan

7:30pm   Public hearing to consider the petition of Paul & Maureen Malenchini for a front setback variance in order to construct a farmer’s porch on property located at 9 Boundary Stone Road
A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle

Maureen Malenchini (homeowner) and Gary Pelletier (General Contractor) spoke regarding the petition. The petitioner requests a variance to construct an 8’x 36’ Farmer’s porch on the front of the dwelling impacting the 50’ front setback. They are requesting a 39’ +/- front setback.

A. Keown questioned the existing setback of the home and was told 50’.

R. Deschenes questioned stairs off the front of the porch and was told there would be one step down.

J. Fenuccio questioned if the property had a 50’ set back when it was built out and G. Pelletier stated that it was his understanding that it was 40’ at time of construction.

R. Sylvia questioned if the porch was to remain open and was told yes though it would have a roof.

All present in favor: Applicant

All present in opposition: None

Site inspection Scheduled for March 1, 2008

R. Deschenes made a motion to continue the hearing to March 6, 2008. R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous.

7:35pm- 13 Putnam Hill Road: Rob Judson Extension request

A. Keown read a letter submitted to the board requesting an extension for a lot frontage variance issued for proposed lot (B) on property located at 13 Putnam Hill Road. The variance was granted on December 6, 2007.

R. Deschenes made a motion to grant an extension on the lot frontage variance issued on December 6, 2007 for proposed lot (B) until August 21, 2008. R. Sylvia seconded, and the vote was unanimous.

7:40pm     Public hearing to consider the petition of Wayne & Cheryl Smith for lot frontage and lot width variances in order to construct a Single Family Home on property located at Burbank Road

(J. Fenuccio recused himself from the hearing)

R. Deschenes made a motion to reconvene the hearing, R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was 4-0-0 in favor.

Atty. Peter Keenan represented the applicants who were unable to attend.

Atty. Keenan reminded the board that the property lacked the required lot frontage but shared 51 feet of frontage with an abutter. The applicant owns 24’ of the frontage with right of way over an easement measuring 27’+/- frontage  owned by the neighbor. It was noted that an amended application was filed with the town for a lot width variance to be heard in conjunction with the frontage variance  request.

Atty. Keenan stated that the 25.24 acre parcel was significantly larger than the required 80,000 sq.ft. It was noted that only  one (1) house would be constructed on site and that the applicant would be filing with the Planning Board to have the plan endorsed and request waivers from the frontage provisions of the subdivision regulations. At that time the plan would be clearly marked that the lot is not to be further subdivided..

It was noted that the direct abutter, Mr. Paul Burrows of 211 Burbank Road,  was in attendance this evening after not receiving notice of the last meeting.

R. Sylvia made a motion to close the hearing. R. Deschenes seconded and the vote was 4-0-0 in favor.

(J. Fenuccio rejoins the board)

7:50pm     Public hearing to consider the petition of Travis McCallum for front and side setback variances for placement of a shed. The property is located at 23 Carrier Lane

A. Keown read the hearing notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Erica McCallum explained that she was gifted a shed and was unaware that a building permit was required as it was under 120 sq.ft. in size. There was a neighbor complaint and through that notification to the Building Dept it was found that it was located within the required setbacks and required zoning relief.

R. Sylvia questioned what the shed was placed on and was told cement blocks. 

A. Keown questioned if the shed sat up against the side property line and was told it was three (3) feet off the property line.

Ms.  McCallum explained that the lots are mostly 100’ x 50’ in size and their lot slopes down toward the water.  The shed had been placed on the only level area on the lot. It was told that there was a six (6) foot fence located one (1) foot off the side property line and the shed is placed two (2) feet from the fence.

J. Fenuccio questioned the size of the shed and was told 10’ x 10’.

A. Keown questioned the ownership of the fence and was told it was theirs.

Site inspection to take place on March 1, 2008 at 8:00am.

All present in favor: Applicant

All present in opposition:

A letter was submitted to the board written by Robert Deslauriers to the Building Commissioner indicating that though he objected to the shed and it’s closeness to his home, he would not be attending the hearing due to a conversation with the  Building  Commissioner.

L. Dahlin explained that during a conversation with John Couture, it was found that the abutter thought that through his complaint and attendance at the hearing,  the board would find in favor 

of removal of the shed.  John Couture had explained the hearing process to Mr. Deslauriers  including the necessity of a  hardship and that abutters did not have a vote in the decision. 

The board  members shared a concern regarding the implication that the abutter was deterred from attending the hearing. The board made a request to have the Building Commissioner respond in writing as to what transpired during the conversation with Mr. Deslauriers.

R. Deschenes made a motion to continue the hearing to March 6, 2008 at 7:40pm.  R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous.

8:00pm      Public hearing to consider the petition of Sandra Roy for Building  setback and parking and maneuvering variances for a commercial project. The property is located at 107 Boston Road: Continuance

R. Sylvia made a motion to reconvene the hearing.  R. Deschenes seconded and the vote was 5-0-0 in favor
Mark Anderson, Heritage Design Group spoke on behalf of Sandra Roy.  Mr. Anderson reviewed the project details s/p the site inspection. They are requesting building and parking/driveway setback variances for the commercial project. Due to the narrow and long shape of the parcel a hardship exists for placement of the structure and parking/maneuvering.

All present in favor: applicant

All present in opposition: none

R. Deschenes made a motion to close the hearing. R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous. 

8:05pm Board Business: 

Review of Minutes

R. Deschenes made a motion to accept the January 10, 2008 meeting minutes.  R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was  unanimous.

8:10pm      Public hearing to consider the petition of Water View Commons for a Comprehensive Permit. The property is located on Boston Road: Continuance
Mary McCrann of Biels and Thomas,  joined the board. 

R. Deschenes made a motion to reconvene the hearing. R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous.

Mark Anderson stated that approximately 6 weeks ago the board was presented with the first overview of the Comprehensive Permit project. It was noted that the board of Appeals retained the services of John Thomas of Biels and Thomas to look at the overall design of the project and how it applied. Subsequently comments were received from John Thomas and a meeting was held in which both he and Mary McCrann were in attendance.  The following plan changes were made subsequent to that meeting:

1. An area was created to include walking trails and picnic tables. 

2. 10 additional parking spaces had been added for guests achieving a 2-1 parking ratio within the site. 

3. Regarding Public Safety the “village green area” will be constructed with a heavy duty paving system that will withstand the weight of the heaviest fire truck available  and will still maintain a natural look. 

4. Allowing for the use of the largest fire truck in Grafton, they designed a turning movement which would allow full access around the buildings. 

5. It was noted that it was agreed by the Building Commissioner, Fire Chief and the Applicant that the complex would be wood frame construction with a two (2) hr. fire rating on all interior walls.  

6. The building will be fully sprinklered including the underground parking garage. 

It was noted that as they did not have a definitive plan and the filing with the Conservation Commission had not yet taken place. Mark Anderson went on to say that “Moving forward we are hoping that the Zoning Board will actually grant the Comprehensive Permit subject to a definitive review by, more likely, Graves Engineering as they are familiar with the site as well as subject to the finalization by the Conservation Commission.”

A. Keown noted that a fire truck, according to the new plan, would not be able to continue around buildings. Mark Anderson replied that it was felt that they had to maintain a distance from the wetland area.

A. Keown noted that the village green area was originally going to be used as an underground infiltration system and Mark Anderson replied that it still would be and that the fire truck access would not affect the system.

R. Sylvia questioned Mary McCrann as to whether or not she had any comment regarding Mark Anderson’s assertion that all the concerns had been addressed.

Mary McCrann stated that they were able to review the documents that had been e-mailed out to them, but were not able to review the plan set as they had just arrived that day. One concern she had was that a Notice of Intent should be currently filed with Conservation. She noted that if it was the intent of Heritage Design not to file at this time, it was recommended  for the board to invite the Commission to the next meeting at least to enable the board to hear and understand the issues that will be in front of the Commission. Another concern was the amenities issue. At the joint meeting both indoor and outdoor amenities were discussed. It was a major concern regarding the density of the project and that the 60 units were deficient in common space. It was a positive note to see the outdoor area that was now added as well as it was thought that the area in which it was placed was good. It was stated that when they reviewed the plan, they would supply additional comments.

M. McCrann also stated that there was a concern regarding  landscaping. It was noted that the only cost they saw was for loam and seed and was concerned regarding additional vegetation. It was noted by Mark Anderson that the cost in question was just for site stabilization and that further landscaping would follow later. 

R. Deschenes questioned how far away was the completion of the definitive plan showing drainage etc.  Mark Anderson stated that the plans currently submitted are approximately 80% complete. Mark Anderson said “What has been presented to the board ‘we know works’.” It was stated that it was a public hearing and yet there was  no nobody present who objected.  Mr. Anderson went on to say that with that in mind and the fact that the town only had 1.5% affordable housing it was felt that the project was a good and viable project for the town and it was hoped that the board would therefore close the hearing at next meeting and condition the permit on the engineering reviews.

A. Keown stated that he could not speak for the board but he felt that this was the first

Comprehensive Permit applied for in the town and he was not willing to close the hearing at this time as there were too many outstanding questions and not enough information.

The board was concerned regarding snow removal and was told that it would be plowed  ? “centrally into the road”. The board asked for verification on floor drains in the underground garages.

J. Fenuccio questioned school bus flow as well as walkways. It was thought that in addition to the 3 bedroom units, there was the potential of turning  the dens of the  two bedroom units into additional bedrooms and therefore the probability of growing families. Would there be sidewalks to Boston Road or would school buses drive up to the complex. It was questioned if there would be an area designated for a bus stop or maybe an additional parking area for parents at the entrance to the complex on Boston Road.  Mark Anderson stated that he would have that information for the next meeting.

A. Keown questioned whether or not National Grid was on board with the tower removal and was told that it was currently under agreement.

R. Deschenes questioned the type of curbing and if  granite would be used coming in off of Boston Road and was told there would be granite on the rounding and Cape Cod berm on the balance as it would be a private road.

R. Deschenes made a motion to continue the hearing to March 6, 2008 with agreement from the  applicant to be placed last on the agenda. R. Sylvia seconded and the vote was unanimous.

Decisions:

107 Boston Road : Roy 

R. Sylvia made a motion to approve the parking and maneuvering driveway aisle variances and the building setback variances as requested. G. Page seconded the motion.

Discussion: The board voiced concerns regarding the potential of not having adequate  parking spaces for the two (2) proposed personal service uses in the building. As the applicant was  requesting setback relief to allow for greater parking/maneuvering on site, it was found that the request could be granted.  By not granting the variance, there would be further insufficient on-site parking.  The board found that due to the narrow and long shape of the lot a substantial hardship existed. The board also found that relief could be granted as the overall project was not detrimental but was in keeping with the surrounding area. 

The vote was unanimous to approve.

Burbank Road: Smith 

(J. Fenuccio recused himself )

R. Deschenes made a motion to approve the requested frontage and width variances.  R. Sylvia seconded the motion.

Discussion: The board  found that they could only grant a variance based on the (24) feet of  frontage actually owned by the applicant and could not take into consideration the requested abutting r.o.w. as it was not owned by the petitioner.  The board agreed that due to shape, a 

hardship existed as the parcel had substantial acreage, but lacked the width and frontage.  The board found that the intended use as a single residential lot was a good use of the parcel.

Conditions:   

1.The lot cannot be further subdivided.

2. Approval allows for (1) single family home 

The board voted 4-0 to approve.

10:00pm – Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Dahlin

Board of Appeals Secretary
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